SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCILAgenda No
3
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Finance & General Purpose Committee
Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 30 July 2018

PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, N Laurens, Ms J Mackenzie, Mrs P Moseley, A Phillips & H Taylor.

IN ATTENDANCE – Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Financial Officer) and Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), fifteen members of the public and Councillor K Pardy.

APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Helen Ball (Town Clerk).


13/18	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	Twin-Hatters
	All twin-hatted Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council.


	Councillor A Philips
	Declared a personal interest in Agenda Number 18.2 h) as his wife works at the Ministry of Justice.




14/18	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 4 June 2018 were submitted and circulated as read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 04 June 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


15/18	MATTERS ARISING

	There were no matters arising.


16/18	PAYMENTS

Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 June 2018 – 31 July 2018.  No comments or concerns were raised.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 June 2018 – 31 July 2018 be approved.




17/18	QUARTER 1 ACCOUNTS 2018/19

The Responsible Finance Officer (RFO) presented the statement of accounts for the first quarter of the 2018/19 financial year and the year to date position.

When comparing the income and expenditure to the budget, there was an overall positive variance of £470,612 largely due to CIL money received.  When comparing the first quarter ending 30 June 2018 to the previous year, there was an overall positive variance of £420,729.  The expenditure variance was negative as spending increased by £219,648 and the reasons for this were listed in the report circulated prior to the meeting.  There was a positive variance on income of £640,377.  

The precept has been received as one upfront payment of £1,097,906.  The RFO will look into investing this in order to gain the best interest.  He will report back to the committee on this.

Winter servicing was carried out on all vehicles and some additional repairs were needed which caused an overspend on vehicle maintenance.  The RFO expects this to neutralize over the course of the year.  

RECOMMENDED:

(i) That the Statement of Accounts for period ending 30 June 2018 be noted and accepted. 

(ii) That the RFO reports back on investing the Precept payment.


18/18	GRANT APPLICATIONS

	18.1	Update on Grant Funds
Prior to the meeting the Responsible Finance Officer circulated a summary of grants awarded for both the Community and Councillor Grant Funds.  For this financial year (2018/19) there was a budget of £7,250 for the Community Grant Fund all of which was available.  Such Grant Applications are considered twice a year, the next being in Jan/Feb 2019.  The applications to be considered today totalled £16,565.70.

	18.2	The following grant application requests were considered:

a) Smile Youth Group
The meeting was joined by Jean Jones representing the Smile and Youth Group who applied for a grant of £2000.  This was towards creating a play/musical from a short story written about the area of Sundorne.  This will involve 10 young people with disabilities and it is hoped that many more young people and youth workers will get involved.  The group have not requested funds from Shrewsbury Town Council before and are pursuing a grant from Awards for All.

RESOLVED:

That £500 be awarded to Smile Youth Group providing evidence of this event coming to fruition is seen.

		
b) Bomere Heath Village Hall
The meeting was joined by Robert Hunt representing Bomere Heath Village Hall who applied for £2500 grant to repair a main sewerage pipe.  The pipe has been surveyed with cameras and if the repair work is not carried out the village hall will be unusable.  Many of the users are from Shrewsbury.  The insurance did not cover this repair work as it is considered fair ‘wear and tear’ and with an excess of £100 the inspection cost of £90 was not covered either.  Bomere Parish Council has donated £448.

RESOLVED:

That £0 be awarded to Bomere Heath Village Hall as the project is outside Shrewsbury Town and does not benefit enough local Shrewsbury people, a criteria of the grant funds.

		
c) Fairtrade Town Shrewsbury 
The meeting was joined by Kenneth Chippindale who was requesting £675 towards erecting three street banners to publicise Fairtrade Fortnight over the next two years.  These will be in the three main sites; Castle Gates, St Johns Hill and Frankwell.  Members suggested that the Fire brigade may be able to provide assistance with erecting the banners.

RESOLVED:

That £0 be awarded to Fairtrade Town Shrewsbury.

		
d) Remap Shropshire
The meeting was joined by Steve Bloor a representative of Remap Shropshire, a Charity which designs and manufactures custom-made equipment for people with disabilities.  They applied for £250 grant towards costs of materials and volunteers’ travel expenses.

They cover the whole of Shropshire and last year completed 9 jobs in Shrewsbury, referred by Occupational Therapists.  The charity have approached ‘Men in Sheds’ of which some help out but the majority did not want to be involved.  

RESOLVED:

That £250 be awarded to Remap Shropshire.


e) Crane Quality Counselling
The meeting was joined by Lin Foley representing Crane Quality Counselling who applied for £3,000 to subsidise the cost of counselling for local individuals, couples or families who are unable to access the service due to financial hardship.  

The charity was set up 18 months ago so is very much still in it’s infancy and is run by volunteers and Councillors who charge £45 per hour.  Clients are asked to pay what they can afford and the rest is subsidised.  

A website is due to be launched soon which is expected to increase demand on the service, available to anyone in Shropshire.  Many referrals come via GPs.  Counselling can be obtained free from the NHS but for many the waiting times are too long.  Clients usually receive 6 sessions of counselling following an initial assessment interview.  Councillor Adams sought clarification about the costings and accounts.
		
RESOLVED:

That £500 be awarded to Crane Quality Counselling.		


f)  Shrewsbury Triratna Buddhist Centre
The meeting was joined by Richard Dawson representing the Shrewsbury Triratna Buddhist Centre.  They were applying for £3,090.70 to install a hanging mic and wireless lapel mic to improve the quality of provision offered to users with hearing impairments.  The current hearing loop was installed by volunteers and is not fit for purpose.

Richard explained that although the accounts show £12k, they borrowed £180k and have paid off £24,500.  Debt repayment is required.  Three private loans were taken out in 2015 which they wish to pay off within 7 years due to the interest rates.

RESOLVED:

That £500 be awarded to Shrewsbury Triratna Buddhist Centre.


g) Shrewsbury Festival of Literature
The meeting was joined by Susan Caroline representing Shrewsbury Festival of Literature who were asking for £2,500 towards the event which will take place in November.  The event was first held in 2016, attracting 500 people into Shrewsbury plus many authors who enjoy being involved.  They hope to exceed this attendance figure this year.

For the past few years, the group have funded the event without the support of STC relying instead on ticket sales and sponsorship which is getting increasingly difficult to obtain.  The group are too small to register as a charity and do not qualify for any other grants.

Susan confirmed that there is no intension of expanding into schools to hold workshops as this is already done by Shrewsbury’s Children’s Bookfest.  However, as the event evolves they have aspirations to include different groups of people i.e. adults with literacy problems.

RESOLVED:

That £875 be awarded to Shrewsbury Festival of Literature to cover the printing costs.

 
h) The Coroners Court Support Service
The meeting was joined by Beverley Radcliffe who represented the Coroners’ Courts Support Service.  Their service supports bereaved families, witnesses and others when they attend an inquest at the Shrewsbury Coroner’s Court both emotionally and practically.  The application was requesting £550 to purchase cups, jugs and a foldable trolley to enable them to provide drinking water to those attending court.  Beverley explained about the service they provide, how they were set up and that there were no local accounts to declare.

RESOLVED:

That £200 be awarded to The Coroners’ Courts Support Service for the purchase of equipment to enable refreshments to be provided.


i) Meole Brace Peace Memorial Hall - £2000
The meeting was joined by Peter Dunhill who as a Trustee of the Meole Brace Peace Memorial Hall was applying for a grant for £2000.  This was to replace the floor which was originally laid in 1921 when the hall was built and a structural survey has confirmed it needs replacing.  Over the past volunteers have carried out repairs to enable the floor to last until now.  The committee members have plans to refurbish the whole hall in phases which will cost £200k.  

The hall is well used and serves mainly the Meole Brace and Estate areas.  They are keen to retain the users but already some groups are finding alternative venues that have better flooring i.e. the Yoga classes.

Mr Dunhill is hopeful of receiving funds from Awards for All and the application will be submitted imminently.  There is no risk of impending closure of the hall and if STC cannot provide support they will apply to the British Legion and use more of their reserves.

RESOLVED:

That £1,000 be awarded to the Meole Brace Peace Memorial Hall for replacing the floor.

All grant applicants left the meeting whilst their applications were considered and only returned to hear the Committee’s final decisions.  Councillor Pardy also left the meeting.

19/18	EXPANSION OF THE IN-HOUSE ENGINEERING FUNCTIONS  

Prior to the meeting a report regarding expansion of the in-house engineering functions was circulated.  This followed concerns, raised by Officers, of increased costs for maintaining the white fleet and carrying out winter maintenance of the large machinery, currently maintained by Kier.  The Officers proposed the following three options:

1. Re-negotiation with Kier over labour rates and consider a long term agreement in tandem with Shropshire Council’s contract agreement

2. Tender out the service to local garages and providers of the white fleet 

3. Cost analysis of employing an additional mechanical engineer to maintain the white fleet, cover contracted out winter servicing and cover the mechanical engineer for holidays and sickness.  For this option some additional diagnostic equipment would be required.

Members agreed to Officers costing up these three options and reporting back to the committee.  

A member of staff at Weeping Cross Depot was reported to have raised concerns regarding the quality of repairs conducted by outside contractors.  He spends a lot of time liaising with the contractors when works to the vehicles have not been completed satisfactorily.


RECOMMENDED:

That Officers explore the three options as stated above and report back to the Committee.


20/18	BIG TOWN PLAN

The MasterPlan for Shrewsbury, produced by Shropshire Council, Shrewsbury Town Council and the Business Improvement District was tabled.  This will be going out to public consultation imminently.  Members briefly discussed the contents and agreed to adopt the draft plan.

Councillor Laurens provided an update and stated that Shropshire Council will be considering this in September.  A master planner has not yet been appointed but some finances have been allocated.

Councillors Mosley and Laurens spoke about some negative responses they had already received from residents in their ward.  


RECOMMENDED:

That The Town Council adopts the draft MasterPlan for Shrewsbury.


21/18	SHREWSBURY BUSINESS IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT

The Shrewsbury Business Improver District is to ballot it’s levy payers on the continuation of the BID once the current term expires in March 2019.  The Town Council is a BID Levy Payer on the Market Hall and the Town Clerk sits on the BID board representing the Town Council’s interests.

Councillor Laurens expressed his full support for the BID which over the past 5 years has been responsible for £1.7m investment in the town.  The levy is 1.5% of the business’s rateable value.  Shropshire Council cabinet members voted to support the BID.

Independent businesses with a rateable value of less than £12k are not included in the BID but can volunteer to join in and pay the levy, of which some do.  Members were supportive of the draft Business Plan, circulated prior to the meeting, and supported the continuation of the BID.

RESOLVED:

Members noted the draft Business Plan for 2019-2024 and authorised the Town Clerk to vote in favour of the continuation of the BID.  


22/18	CONSULTATIONS

The NHS is seeking the views of the Town Council on the future of hospital provision across the Royal Shrewsbury and Princess Royal Hospitals.  This item was deferred from the last meeting to enable Members to attend the proposed public event first.

The Town Council’s views remains supportive of two A&E departments but that if only one can be supported that this be based in Shrewsbury.  

So far 2,400 submissions have been received via the website on this consultation with the results close between the two options. Members agreed that their role is to encourage the public to get involved in the consultation.


RECOMMENDED:

That Members encourage the public to get involved in the consultation.


23/18	GDPR

The Youth Privacy Policy was circulated prior to the meeting as part of the Town Council’s compliance of the General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR) 2018.  Members approved the document and made no further comments.

RESOLVED:

That Members adopt the Youth Privacy Policy as presented.  


24/18	INFORMATION AND SIGNAGE

	24.1	Geosensing Monitors
The Operations Manager reported on the geo-sensors that were installed in the Quarry in June and have experienced some teething problems.  Initial readings show a high usage of the Quarry with a high proportion of repeat footfall.  

It is hoped that accurate footfall counts can be achieved at the Flower Show in August which is now a requirement of the Quarry Event Licence.  The RFO confirmed that there has been no expenditure earmarked for Phase 2 but this is something the Chair would like to look into.  

	24.2	Noticeboard
Following on from previous discussions, the proposed location of the Town Council noticeboard outside the library building was circulated prior to the meeting.  The noticeboard will be of ornate style, similar to the one in Frankwell’s flood defence wall, and will hold information about the Town Council.  It will cost £2750 including delivery and installation.  

The Conservation Officer and land owner have approved it’s positioning in front of the Grade l listed building and Members only raised concerns about the dilapidated street furniture.  Signage to the Town Council will also be improved.


25/18	EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That Press & Public be excluded on the grounds that the consideration of the following items may involve the likely disclosure of confidential information (s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960).


The Operations Manager left the meeting.


26/18	FLEXIBLE RETIREMENT

A Member of staff has requested entering into a flexible retirement working arrangement by reducing his working week by one hour and accessing his pension early, protected by Rule of 85.  This rule is satisfied if your age at the date you draw your pension benefits and your years of scheme membership adds up to 85 and you were a member of the LGPS on 30 November 2006.

There are over 20 staff in a similar position and the RFO explained the financial and workload implications to the Town Council and the gains to the individual. This request requires Council approval as it falls under the Council’s Pensions Discretions Policy.  

Members unanimously refused this request.

RESOLVED: 

That the request from the member of staff to enter a flexible retirement be refused.


The Operations Manager re-joined the meeting.


27/18	SUNDAY MARKET

The RFO presented a financial update on the position of the Sunday Market who have applied to go into a Company Voluntary Arrangement (CVA).  If successful, the Town Council will recover some of the funds owed to them but if they officially go into liquidation no monies will be recouped.  The RFO explained how CVAs work and will report back to the committee with the outcome of the application.


28/18	HILLS LANE TOILETS

The RFO provided an update on the Hills Lane Toilet’s lease agreement and he is awaiting evidence from Toby Shaw, representing the owner, to justify the rental increase.  A 20p toilet charge will be installed by Healthmatic although there is a 10 week delay for this work.  The current lease has not yet expired and the terms of the new one are still negotiable.


29/18	SYDNEY AVENUE TOILETS

A new café at Dorset Farm by the weir is opening on Saturday, the owner of which has offered to maintain the Sydney Avenue toilets.  The Town Council has carried out the basic maintenance work and will continue to provide the materials for keeping the toilets clean, as well as insuring the building.  The local businessman will manage the rest so his customers can make use of the facilities.  

  
30/18	DANA GARDEN

The Town Council has been approached by the owner of the Dana Prison regarding acquiring three pieces of land near to the site for the purpose of improving community access and usage.  Members were asked to consider the potential sale or lease of each plot and any covenant.  This item was discussed before Members agreed to allow the Chair and Town Clerk to continue discussions and report back to the committee.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Clerk and Councillor Mosley continue discussions regarding land owned by STC near the Dana Prison and report back to the committee.


31/18	BARGE GUTTER

Previously the Town Clerk was authorised to bid for the land in Frankwell named Barge Gutter.  This plot is around 6.5 acres and suffers from anti-social behaviour, Japanese Knotweed that will require long term treatment, and houses the foundations of a property.  If acquired, the Town Council would maintain it as a green space.  The Town Clerk’s offer was turned down by Pooks who claimed it was worth £50k more.

After consideration Members agreed to not increase the offer.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Clerk’s offer is not increased.

